BHCC Allotments Service & BHAF Committee
Liaison Meeting

6.30 pm Tuesday, 10 September 2013
Cityparks’ Offices, Stanmer Nursery, Brighton

BHCC Representatives Present: 

David Cooper (Allotments Officer)




Lizzie Dean (Councillor for Allotments)





Graeme Rolf (Operations Manager, Cityparks)
BHAF Committee Members Present: 
Allan Brown (BHAF Secretary)




Mark Carroll (BHAF Publicity Officer)




Gary Johnson




Steve Lucas
Apologies:



Emily Gardiner (BHAF Treasurer)




Anne Glow





Russ Howarth (BHAF Vice Chair)




Tania Johnson
In Russ Howarth's absence, Gary Johnson volunteered to chair the meeting. 

1.
Minutes

· Minutes of the previous meeting:  agreed.
· Matters arising from the previous minutes:

AB asked about the process required to allot a non statutory allotment site statutory status.  DC 
believed that, as permission was required from the Dept. of the Environment to decommission a 
statutory site, it followed that the same Dept. would probably need to ratify a change of site status.
2.
Statistics

	
	14 May - 10 Sep 13
	9 Jan – 14 May 13
	+/- on previous month

	Lettable Plots
	3077
	3057
	+ 20

	Unlettable plots
	48
	49
	- 1

	Vacant Plots
	331
	251
	+ 80

	New Lets
	132
	233
	- 101

	Terminated Tenancies
	209
	88
	+ 121

	Waiting Lists
	1837
	1738
	+ 99


Typical of summer months, letting activity was down on the spring figure - anticipated to rise again with autumn lettings.  Correspondingly, the waiting list total had risen.  Vacancies had risen as a result of compulsory terminations and voluntary relinquishments of tenancies following plot inspections.
3.
Maintenance

Maintenance report: DC provided copies of the maintenance team's monthly work diaries (April-August).  AB noted how frequently plumbing work appeared.  DC explained leaks were commonplace - although less so than in previous years - and always treated as a priority.  MC referred to a particularly large scale clearance of a shed and contents at the Keston site.  DC advised this had taken 4-5 days to complete and only then with assistance from the Probation Service's Community Payback scheme.
( DC to provide MC with electronic copies of maintenance diaries for posting on BHAF website.
Community Payback:  DC reported that the Allotments Service ordinarily benefits from the services of a Community Payback team on one Wednesday each month.  However, due to an absence of project work elsewhere, the maintenance team had been able to have CP teams working with them on seven consecutive Wednesdays in July and August.  It had been possible to complete several large scale jobs requiring significant labour.  DC had formally thanked the co-ordinators and assured them of work whenever other client groups let them down.  GJ asked DC to communicate the thanks of the BHAF.
4.
Projects

Allotment Strategy:  MC provided a progress report.  Monthly meetings of the steering committee continued and work on the strategy was progressing, but slowly.  Allotment holders had been invited to complete a survey hosted by surveymonkey.com.  In three weeks there had been 750+ responses - over 25% of tenancies - an excellent response.  The survey was scheduled to close on 19 September.  There would be a second survey for those on waiting lists.  A 'green paper' of preliminary recommendations based upon the survey's findings would be drafted in October.
Letting events:  DC & SL had conducted letting events at both the Old Waterworks (nine lets) and Manton Road (six lets) sites where reps were currently unable to undertake lettings themselves.  At Manton Road there were more plots available than people on the waiting list; a unique circumstance which allowed DC to experiment by offering twin plots (amounting to 250m₂) to those attending.  Interestingly, all six attendees declined the offer considering 'half plots' to be more manageable.   DC & SL had been asked to assist co-ordinating the next letting event at the Roedale Valley site.
5.
Administration

Inspections & notices: DC reported the inspections process was still on schedule and that the third round had commenced.  He hoped to conclude all inspections by early October.  DC felt the new approach to identify a maximum 10-15% of plots on each site had worked successfully; making inspection visits faster and reducing the amount of resulting administration.  Having the worst maintained plots on sites, recipients of notices had more readily admitted to shortcomings and less inclined to challenge notices; there had been increased number voluntarily relinquishing their tenancies. 
However, the process remained lengthy.  DC reported it not possible to inspect more than three per day and not feasible to be absent from his desk more than two days a week.  If extrapolated, six sites per week meant six weeks to inspect all city sites.  In conjunction with other operational and strategy commitments, the AO should expect the entire process to take six months.

Consequently, many site representatives found the length of time required for the AO to take affirmative action frustrating.  Steve Miller of the Eastbrook site had requested the topic of reducing the length of the inspection process be discussed at the next SRs quarterly meeting on 18 September.  Some ideas were discussed: dispensing with second warnings, an impartial team of inspectors, etc.
DC also gave some examples of how processing appeals against notices could absorb a great deal of his time and circumstances which made it very difficult to uphold a decision to terminate a tenancy.

Billing: the administrative team had mailed reminders that applications for 25% concessions should be submitted by mid-September in preparations for 2013-14 invoices to be generated in early October.  There would be an increase of 2% resulting in a rate of 0.2856 pence per m₂. 

6.
Any Other Business

Chalk Downland sites:  SL raised the subject of Downland sites which, because of shallow soil and exposed aspects, offered less productive plots, difficult to cultivate to the standards stipulated by the Allotment Rules (2011).  Should different inspection criteria apply to such sites?  MC explained that a revision of the Rules was proposed to follow on from the finalised Allotment Strategy; the variance of site conditions could be considered at that time.
BHAF members data: following Mel Matthews resignation from the BHAF committee, MC would be taking on responsibility for administering the membership records.  This presented an ideal opportunity for the BHAF to review its data protection obligations.  At Alan Phillips' request, DC had forwarded Data Protection Act recommendations which committee members agreed were acceptable.  MC asked DC to advise how frequently he could expect to receive updates of allotment holders' details.
( DC to draft a data protection agreement document for BHAF committee to sign.

( DC to establish feasible frequency of data transfer with Cityparks' administration.
Free lets: at the committee's request, DC had provided a breakdown of reasons for the 85 free lets currently granted by the Allotments Service.
Site representatives
63
(some site reps had two free 'half plots' instead of one 'full plot')
Community plots
10
(free lets for community plots being phased out*)
Falmer site plots

  8
(designated 'free' as billed separately by Smiths Gore land agents)
Compensatory free lets
  2
(to compensate for challenging plot conditions)
Gratuity free lets
  2
(in gratitude for past services rendered to Allotments Service)
*In recent years the majority of community plots had agreed to pay rent (with registered charities benefiting from a 25% concession) others were still challenging attempts to charge them rent.
Site Representatives expenses: it was agreed that clarity was required as to what expenses site representatives could legitimately reclaim from the BHAF administrative fund.  Historically, it had been agreed that phone costs and postal charges could be reclaimed.  Some long standing reps still seemed unaware they could reclaim any expenses.  Some elected not to reclaim expenses.
Legitimate claims upon the development fund were also discussed.  Although capital sums had been awarded for the purchase of equipment, claims for any ongoing running costs could not be considered and should be budgeted for by the recipients of the equipment themselves. 

Emily Gardiner had asked when she could expect payment of the BHAK's levy payment of approx. £2.5k. DC advised he had processed the payment and the BHAF should receive this within the next fortnight.

Site Representatives quarterly meeting: the next meeting was scheduled for the following week on Wednesday, 18 September at Patcham Community Centre.

Allotment Watch:  GJ reported that Allotment Watch initiative was progressing with PCSOs making regular contact with site representatives citywide and becoming actively involved in patrolling sites, holding on-site crime prevention surgeries and investigating reports of allotment crime.  DC, GJ & PC Alisa Funnell were planning to meet with local fire officers and the Worthing & Adur Allotments Officer at future monthly Allotment Watch meetings.  SL asked to be included.
It had been suggested that night time patrols of sites could be conducted by volunteer allotment holders.  In July, as a pilot patrol, GJ & SL had visited the Craven Vale, Race Hill, Tenantry Down and Whitehawk Hill sites.; there had been no incidents to report.  In the interests of everyone's safety, DC & PC Funnell felt that a patrol protocol would need to be established before this initiative could be further implemented.  LD recommended local PCSOs should be kept informed of night patrols taking place.  DC added that site representatives should also be advised in advance.
Meeting concluded at 8.45 pm.

Next Meeting:
 6.30 pm Tuesday, 12 November 2013
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